
Dear ES community,
I sincerely thank all of you for your enormous contributions in the academic year 2020-2021. A year that required you to go above and 
beyond in all aspects of educational process. We had school online, later we replaced it with face-to-face and hybrid learning. As we 
moved forward, our students demonstrated diligence, motivation, and determination to work to the best of their ability and finish the 
academic year successfully with many accomplishments in academics, sports, arts, or leadership activities. 
II cannot express in words my sincerest gratitude for working with our professional staff during this extraordinary year, they have re-
mained focused and committed to the mission and core responsibility of the European School, educating the students to be the best of 
themselves in all things. With the assistance of the Digital Transformation team, they had to deploy and drive new online technology 
platforms to teach students online, requiring them to be more creative and diverse in their thinking and teaching methods.  Returning 
to the classroom, in addition to dedicating themselves day after day teaching students many new educational concepts and strategies, 
teachers educated students to be mindful of social distancing where at all possible.teachers educated students to be mindful of social distancing where at all possible.
 To our parents, I thank you for your understanding, your flexibility and assistance in helping us teach your children with new online 
technology, and for remaining a positive force in our community.
Dear ES community, thank you for supporting the education process in all aspects, keeping it organized and running smoothly each 
day.
Over the summer vacation, I will be working with colleagues to set the priorities to build upon the successes of the school and achieve 
future ambitious goals.
I would like to wish you all the very best for the summer vacation and look forward to welcoming you all back, refreshed, full of posi-
tive energy and creative ideas to start an exciting, new academic year.

Best wishes,

Sophio Bazadze
The ES Director

E-mail: info@europeanschool.ge
WEB: www.europeanschool.ge

#2 I. Skhirtladze Str, Tbilisi, Georgia, 0177
Tel: (032) 239 59 64, 214 15 16







On April 19th, Christopher Anderson, the Cultural Attache of the US embassy in Georgia visited the European School. An honored guest 
became acquainted with the ES academic programs, innovative approaches implemented at the school, he had a tour of the European 
School’s state-of-the-art infrastructure that fosters academic excellence.
Christopher J. Anderson evaluated the role of the American High School which provides Georgian and international students with a path-
way to American higher education. He received information about the impressive results and achievements of the AHS students who were 
awarded the USA Presidential Award for Educational Excellence. 
We hope, this visit will increase the role of American education at the European School and lead our students to greater success.



For the past several weeks grade 3 students have 
been investigating the unit about global issues and 
learning about challenges that people around the 
world have to face. At the same time, they have been 
discussing and trying to find solutions to these issues.
AsAs the results, students have come up with the pro-
ject – An Act of Kindness. Their goal was to help old 
people in need and change their lives for good. Stu-
dents have decided to collect the most necessary 
items these days including face masks, hand sanitiz-
ers, wet napkins and soaps and donate them to Ca-
tharsis – an organization that provides help and shel
ter to old people in need.

During the week grade 3 students have informed the whole PYP community about their project and encouraged others to 
participate. With the generous donations from students from all grades, their parents, teachers and assistants, grade 3 was able 
to collect an inspiring number of items. Students not only brought face masks and hand sanitizers, but also home baked cook-
ies, sweets and candies. With the help from the Georgian language teachers, students wrote letters for grandparents living in 
the shelter.
European School would like to thank the whole community, every PYP student, their families, our teachers and assistants for 
their generosity and kindness.

PYP students celebrated power of learning. The exhibition is the culminating, col-
laborative experience in the final year of the PYP. It is an authentic process for stu-
dents to explore, document and share their understanding of an issue or opportunity 
of personal significance. It is student-initiated, designed and collaborative. It is a 
demonstration of how students can take action from their learning, and most impor-
tantly a celebration of student learning.
This year, the PYP exhibition was held virtually.  Transdisciplinary theme was How 
We Express Ourselves. Students inquired into the ways in which they discovered 
and expressed ideas, feelings, nature, culture, beliefs and values; the ways in which 
we reflect on, extend and enjoy our creativity; our appreciation of the aesthetic. Stu-
dents inquired into the following topics: Healthy lifestyle, Cultural Cuisine, Per-
forming Arts, Fashion, Active life, Space, Mental Health, Wellbeing and Program-
ing.  Each group presented the websites they created. First, they gave a more pres
entation in which they shared, what they learned, what they did, and how they felt 
about it, using the elements listed above to make their journey clear. 



On June 11, the PYP graduation ceremony class of 2021 was successfully held at the European School. Mr. Brice 
Bomo- Head of IB Programs, Mrs. Marina Chelidze - PYP Principal, Mrs. Elizabeth Steenberg - 5A Homeroom 
teacher, Mrs. Hiba Yousif - 5B Homeroom teacher, Mrs. Mariam Khabeishvili, gave speeches in succession. They 
expressed their sincere congratulations and best wishes towards all the graduates. All PYP students were awarded 
with certificates.
We congratulate the Class of 2021 on their academic achievements. This was truly an emotional moment in the life 
of PYP community. We wish our students success in all their new beginnings!

Forest fires are becoming a frequent and widespread problem in Georgia. In the last 
couple of years, wildfire damaged the biggest area in the Samegrelo- Zemo Svaneti 
region. In the year 2020, an uncontrolled fire burned forests in four different loca-
tions. Youth club Tetnuldi paid attention to the Latali forest and set a goal to restore 
it. Within the forest restoration project, the club members conducted various aware-
ness and fundraising campaigns.  
The European School Language and Literature teacher Ia Ghadua and her students 
from MYP Programme are long-time friends of the forest restoration project mentor 
Ekaterine Tsulukidze and project supporter Pari Innovation Center. Last semester, at 
the online session, MYP grade 7 students shared their online learning experience 
and technology projects with their peers from the Innovation Center. When grade 7 
students received the information about the burned forest, they decided to collect 
waste paper at the school and submit it for recycling. They planned to purchase trees 
with the accumulated money.with the accumulated money.

The students prepared posters and spread the information about their initiative among the ES students. The 
school administration encouraged faculty and staff to support the forest restoration project. The ES Student Parlia-
ment held a session to discuss the project and plan an awareness campaign.
Recently, Ia Ghadua delivered the ES present - a green box for a waste paper to Svaneti. It’s just the beginning, we 
hope, the MYP grade 7 students’ initiative will turn into a large-scale project and our school community will 
manage to plant a big amount of trees in the Latali forest.



The International Museum Day is celebrated by museums all around the world on the 18th of May annually. It is 
coordinated by the International Council of Museums. During the pandemic, museums lost their visitors and the 
visitors lost their museums, therefore we, the students from MYP Grade 10 Georgian Language and Literature 
class, decided to transform the State Museum of Georgian Literature in the digital world so that people could still 
visit the museum despite the pandemic. We have been collaborating with this great museum for around three con-
secutive years and the staff provided us with all the necessary resources so that we had the opportunity to gain 
thorough knowledge about different epochs in literature. During the pandemic, this opportunity was extinguished thorough knowledge about different epochs in literature. During the pandemic, this opportunity was extinguished 
and our main goal was to allow other students and adults to use these resources again for their learning or leisure 
purposes. For this, we investigated the nature of how virtual tours work and what possibilities different applica-
tions and software provide for creating effective virtual tours. Another crucial part was to find a camera, which 
would allow us to record the virtual tour in 360-degree view, so that the users of the digital museum felt as if they 
were walking in the museum and looking at the artifacts there. Once all the resources were acquired, we started 
working on filming the footage of the tour.
Another important aspect was to create the most accurate and effective 
tour in the museum and this involved the process of scheming through 
the artifacts and resources and finding and arranging the most attractive 
and useful antiques from the museum. After the filming stage was done, 
there was the necessity to edit these videos with special software, which 
supported the format of the videos.After all the stages were completed, 
we obtained an effective final product. In total, 2 museum tours were 
created and uploaded to the internet. These videos were posted on social created and uploaded to the internet. These videos were posted on social 
media pages of the Literature Museum and students and other interested 
people were able to see their favorite museum again safely. The process 
of creating the virtual tours was challenging, though all of us managed to 
not only reach our goal in completing the product, but we all individual-
ly improved our skills. 
This project provoked our thinking skills, through the continuous process of planning and preparing the re-
sources for the tour; research skills, also a part of preparing the resources necessary for the virtual tours 
since the videos needed to be informative for the audience; communication skills, through reading the writ-
ten scripts and communicating through visual elements; and collaboration skills, by the group work which 
was necessary by all the members for creating an admirable product where all the efforts of the members 
would be seen.
 As demonstrated above, this project was not only useful for the Literature Museum to regain interest from 
the community, but it was also very useful for every individual working on the project, in terms of becom-
ing more knowledgeable and skilled!

I started the first semester of MYP 10th grade with a personal project. This turned out to be the most challenging 
and inspiring project throughout the academic learning. For my personal project, I decided to choose a topic that 
was connected with my interests - I wanted to help orphanages, but I needed an authentic idea that would fit 
within my best efforts. Starting from scratch I managed to build up a professional website, help orphanages, and 
be on TV twice.
From the moment I started the project, I knew the topic was well-chosen for me. It turned out that everything I From the moment I started the project, I knew the topic was well-chosen for me. It turned out that everything I 
did throughout the project had an impact on the orphanages I was helping but mostly, on me. This became the 
biggest responsibility I have ever been given and was the one I have dreamt of since I was a child.
Since I was a young girl, my family and I used to visit orphanages in Tbilisi, Georgia, and help the kids in need. In Since I was a young girl, my family and I used to visit orphanages in Tbilisi, Georgia, and help the kids in need. In 
2019 when I came to the European school, I volunteered for an organization where families in need were provid-
ed with clothes, toys, books, and necessities, donated from different schools. The excitement and happiness I saw 
on the kids’ faces while figuring I started the first semester of MYP 10th grade with a personal project. This turned 
out to be the most challenging and inspiring project throughout the academic learning. For my personal project, I 
decided to choose a topic that was connected with my interests - I wanted to help orphanages, but I needed an au-
thentic idea that would fit within my best efforts. Starting from scratch I managed to build up a professional web-
site, help orphanages, and be on TV twice.
From the moment I started the project, I knew the topic was well-chosen for me. It turned out that everything I 
did throughout the project had an impact on the orphanages I was helping but mostly, on me. This became the 
biggest responsibility I have ever been given and was the one I have dreamt of since I was a child.



Since I was a young girl, my family and I used to visit orphanages in Tbilisi, Georgia, and help the kids in need. In 
2019 when I came to the European school, I volunteered for an organization where families in need were provid-
ed with clothes, toys, books, and necessities, donated from different schools. The excitement and happiness I saw 
on the kids’ faces while figuring knew that I was helping orphanages and kids in need, but I also was aware of the 
fact that I was helping others too.
After my project’s success, journalists contacted me and asked to record interviews. I agreed to record three inter-
views, one was published on the informational website of Georgia and the other two went on national TV. 
After seeing so many people interested in my project, I became more motivated to keep working and felt the urge 
to develop the project more. I have helped hundreds of children in orphanages and have made my voice heard in 
different countries. I hope that I have motivated other students and given them incentive.
As an IB student at the European school, I am extremely thankful for the opportunity and for all the help provid-
ed by the school to make this project successful!

IB DP students demonstrated outstanding initiation skills by developing website, main goal of which is to help 
fellow IB students. www.ibtips.net provides subject-specific tips that were generated from survey conducted 
among DP students. Tips from the students for the students – represents the motto of the project that was imple-
mented as the part of the CAS program. Students have developed multiple skills as the result of the project, such 
as teamwork, time-management, initiation and demonstrated respect and ethics. The project authors have a 
long-term goals in terms of managing the website and making it popular among IB students worldwide. The au-
thors of the project are: Giorgi Maisashvili, Anastasia Bessonova, Azizi Sahba, Raha Rikhtehgaran, Pouya Modar-
res, Hou Jingru. 



IB DP student Irakli Akishbaia has developed mobile ap-
plication as his CAS project. TBS Home is the application 
dedicated to real estate sector and helps industry stake-
holders assess different regions of Tbilisi in terms of 
price, air pollution level and traffic pattern. Integrating 
air pollution level and traffic patterns represent distinc-
tive competitive advantages of the application. As the 
result of the project, student developed important skills, 
such as analytical, research and demonstrated commit-
ment. The student continues working on the application 
and has long-term plans regarding covering other cities 
of Georgia and making mobile app popular. 



In February, the American High School students participated in an international Classics 
Competition held by the Lytham St Annes CA. Participants were selected from schools of 
European countries where the subject Classical Civilizations is incorporated in the curricu-
lum. The students were asked to produce and deliver a presentation in response to a par-
ticular question about the ancient world: ‘if you could travel back in time to one day in the 
ancient past, which would it be and why?’
The AHS representative Mariam Jakhua decided to embark on a journey to Eleusis and to 
participate in the Eleusinian mysteries: “This phenomenon is well known around the 
world. Apart from being so well-known, it is also very well hidden. No one knows what 
happened during these mysteries, and due to that, it has become a controversial topic in 
many discussions.
MariamMariam Jakhua: I was to choose a day and go back in time for 24 hours. I was supposed to 
describe why I have chosen this day to go back to, describe either what I will be seeing, or 
seeking while I am there, and overall, give my perception as to why this day is one which 
is most appealing to me. My main idea behind choosing this time and setting was to uncov-
er all that is hidden and to abolish all misconceptions. 
I aimed to unravel the deep secrets and to enlighten my society about one of the world's most well-kept mysteries.  
I am overjoyed to have had the ability to participate in something so genuinely interesting. Regardless of the outcome, it 
was an experience that will forever be engraved inside my mind. Thank you once again to everyone who helped me. 
Thank you all my teachers for believing in me and providing me with such an opportunity.”

An international public speaking competition brings the best young 
speakers from all over the world to London for a week of cultural ex-
change and public speaking contests. Established in 1980, it now reach-
es over one million young people in more than 50 countries across the 
globe showcasing the highest standard of public speaking and allows 
delegates to meet and engage with other young people of different 
backgrounds and nationalities. Finalists write and deliver a speech con
nected with the theme of the competition. The current year themes had 
included The world is bigger and smaller than it has ever been, and The 
best route to change engages all voices.

The finalists from Georgia were the American High School students: Nita Bakradze, Temo Kvavilashvili, and Sophie 
Darchiashvili. They were awarded the certificates and received many prizes from the U.S. Ambassador to Georgia 
Kelly Degnan, and Her Majesty’s Ambassador to Georgia Mark Clayton.

 Over 30 speakers from 10 countries and four continents of the world participated in an international conference organ-
ized by the Institute of Classical, Byzantine, and Modern Greek Studies of Ivane Javakhishvili Tbilisi State University on Feb-
ruary 24-27.
The conference aimed to promote the internationalization of Greek and Roman philology and humanities in Georgia, raising 
awareness about the Georgian school of Greek and Roman philology, improved communication and collaboration among 
various Georgian universities, as well as familiarization with and sharing international experience in teaching classical lan-
guages.
The topics of the conference included the following: Classical Languages in General and Higher Education Curricula, Hand-
books, Assessment, Teaching, and Learning Methods, National Standards of Classical Languages, Use of Information Tech-
nologies, Social Media and other modern approaches, Impact of the Pandemic, etc.



1. Which university did you get into?
Grinnell College (USA) - Bard College (USA) - University 
College Maastricht (Netherlands)
2. How many universities did you apply to?
7 in America ,1 in the Netherlands, and 1 in France 
3. Why did you choose this particular university? 
 Even Though I have not decided on where I'll be going next  Even Though I have not decided on where I'll be going next 
fall, the factors which I keep in mind while deciding are the 
location, international student satisfaction, internship oppor-
tunities, and general ranking or the reputation of the universi-
ty. As cliche as that may sound, a diploma from Yale and a di-
ploma from an X-rated university have drastically different 
values. Just as much as an international high school diploma 
has more weight than a Georgian public school diploma.

4. What are you choosing as your major?
Political Science - Some of the colleges I got into were liberal arts colleges but I plan on getting a Political Science 
degree. 
5. What did you do to get accepted into that university?
There were a couple of requirements that I had to meet to even apply. For US schools I kept my GPA high and tried to There were a couple of requirements that I had to meet to even apply. For US schools I kept my GPA high and tried to 
build working relationships with several teachers. These teachers were the ones who eventually wrote my recommen-
dation letters. Their inquiries would not have been as detailed and precise if had not worked with them on several pro-
jects and outer school activities. I took the SAT once and the TOEFL exam. 

Ketevan Gardapkhadze was one of the presenters at the conference. She discussed the history of teaching the Latin Language 
in European School – American High School, the analysis of the lessons, and students’ results. To make the importance of 
learning Latin clear for the audience, the students had recorded their ideas about the process, their challenges, and successes 
with the learning, and the reasons for choosing to study it. The video was broadcasted to the audience of the conference.



The biggest wow factor in my application was probably my internship in a Georgian opposition political party. That in 
itself was impressive while keeping in mind my major of choice. As I had the opportunity to meet people, who had spent 
decades in the government. Every university required at least one essay (the personal essay) and some made me write addi-
tional shorter essays - mainly about why I wanted to go to their educational institution. 
6. Any comments/advice you want to give to future generations?
The biggest advice I could give is to start early. Even if you don't have your application finished by the end of your junior 
year, you must research dozens of universities and programs in addition to building great relationships with the teacher for 
recommendations early on. Attend the university meetings which are held at school or online. Keep in mind that your ex-
tracurricular activities do not only count as one aspect of your application. For great essays, you will have to write about 
your experiences outside of school. Thus the most impressive experiences you could mention to acclaimed universities are 
either work or academics (out of school) related. Some colleges ask: “ Which subjects motivated you to choose this specific either work or academics (out of school) related. Some colleges ask: “ Which subjects motivated you to choose this specific 
program?” For these questions, I would recommend emphasizing classes like Classics, Latin, psychology, and sociology, as 
these are the courses that build your general knowledge the best. Not to mention the fact that almost no schools offer such 
classes and your competitiveness will greatly be boosted.
7. What did you get from European School (American High School)?
Aside from meeting countless interesting and like-minded peers and faculty members, the European School gave me the 
skills which will undoubtedly be needed in my future academic career. Not many other Georgian schools can help their 
students attend prestigious universities abroad. In the case of European School, however, the professional guidance from 
our counselor and useful teachings of every single teacher alongside the accredited diploma insured me and my fellow stu-
dents to have better chances at enrolling in foreign colleges.



Giving books is a popular tradition worldwide. People give books as gifts on World Book and Copyright Day. This 
year, the campaign # GiveaBook is held for the third time in Georgia. The ES students exchange books- the gift of 
reading, literacy, and education. On April 23rd, UNESCO named Tbilisi World Book Capital for the year 2021. The 
city is going to host many interesting book-promoting events where our students will be participating actively. 
Booklover students came to the school on Book Day dressed in famous characters’ costumes, gave books to friends, 
attended Giorgi Kekelidze’s Literacy lessons, learned a lot about children’s books, and watched movies in the li-
brary. 
April is a month of giving books # GiveaBook

The last week of school is always different, full of fun and engag-
ing activities at the ES. This year, various events were planned 
for the elementary school students: meeting with writers, fun 
sports competition, movie session, etc.

Meeting with writers– Children’s beloved author Vaso Guleuri 
visited the school. He read aloud for students his poems, short 
stories, kids discussed Vaso Guleuri's works and asked the author 
interesting questions.

MovieMovie session– Watching movies evoke different emotions in 
each of us. We may feel joy, happiness, empathy, etc. To build a 
healthy, positive relationship between students and to entertain 
them a movie session was conducted at the Main Hall. While 
watching the animation movie kids enjoyed popcorn. In the end, 
students discussed the movie and shared opinions about it.
FunFun sports competition – Supporting students’ physical activity 
and developing academic skills are equally important. For this 
reason, the school held fun sports games where participants com-
peted happily to win.

On June 16th, the graduation ceremony of 4th graders was held 
in the Main Hall. The event was opened by the famous writer 
Giorgi Kekelidze. Later, the homeroom teachers congratulated 
kids and wished them success. The students enjoyed a fun video 
created especially for this day. It reflected four years spent by the 
students in the elementary school. In the end, the certificates of 
accomplishment were awarded to the fourth graders. 
  #SummerSchool is a project which makes children happy, 
where they learn and learn through play. 



The Georgian Program high school students held a virtual assembly. The assembly was diverse and rich in content. Students from grades 
10-12 gave us insight into the lives of different ethnic groups in Georgia and discussed topics: Jews in Georgia, Kurdish Yezidi Communi-
ty, Greeks in Georgia, Azerbaĳanians in Georgia, and Osetians in Georgia; They made presentations on historical events: The Greek Revo-
lution of 1821, and Cyprus Revolt; The students shared their understanding regarding the genre of comics; They entertained the audience 
with dance performances and allowed them to visit online exhibitions of their paintings. 
The creative approach of the Georgian Program high school students, their research projects, and content-rich presentations amazed the 
audience.



On April 22nd, we celebrated Earth Day at the European Kindergarten. We talked about the importance of protecting the environ-
ment and made various handmade crafts from recycled materials. Teachers prepared engaging awareness presentations for the chil-
dren and demonstrated videos about caring for the Earth. The kids planted flowers and took care of plants and trees in our garden.

We celebrated the Independence Day of Georgia at the European Kindergarten on May 26. The children made Georgian flags 
and colored the flag outside on the playground sidewalk. We listened to the Georgian national anthem and took memorable 
photos.



On June 1, 2021, the European Kindergarten celebrated the International Children’s Day. The children dressed in 
their favorite heroes’ costumes, took part in various sports activities

On June 8, 15, and 16, we had a graduation ceremony of Georgian and English section preschool groups. On the 
stage specially decorated for them, the little graduates performed fun dances, sang songs, and recited some poems. 
Dressed in graduation caps and gowns, they took memorable photos at the schoolyard.


